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Westwell Parish Council

Minutes of a Meeting of the Parish Council

         Held on Monday 5th November 2018 at 7.00pm in the Parish Hall
1. Open Forum                                     

One member of the public was present.
Concerns were expressed with regard to traffic speeds in and around the village, which pose a safety hazard for pedestrians, dog walkers, horse riders and cyclists.  A request was made for traffic-calming measures and a reduction in the speed limit from the existing 60mph to 30mph.  The Chairman acknowledged these concerns, noting that the village is in the AONB and there have been discussions on a reduction in the speed limit.  A request was made that an item on speeding be put in the Westwell Eye.  The Chairman stated that measurements had been  made as part of a planning application for houses in the garden of The Wheel Inn, these showed an average speed of less than 30mph near the pub.  It was acknowledged that traffic speeds outside the village centre are higher.
The Chairman expressed the Parish Council’s thanks for raising the issue.

2. Present and Apologies
Cllr Mrs Drury (Chairman), Cllr Bainbridge (Vice-chairman), Cllr Ms Farrington, Cllr Mrs Wyatt, Cllrs Bartlett, Butcher, Lawrence, Lister and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  Cllr Krause (ward member) attended.  Apologies were received from Cllr Faulkner (prior commitments).
3. Declaration of Interests 

Cllr Mrs Drury:  agenda item 9.7 (OSI).
4. Borough Councillor’s report
Cllr Krause reported that the lorry parking trial continues, the Chairman noted that clamping is ongoing but stressed the need to maintain community pressure.  Cllr Krause stressed the need for an alert to ABC when lorries are parked overnight.
Rubbish collection:  Biffa has been fined £1000 because operatives had mixed food waste with recycling.  Cllr Krause asked that any such incidents be photographed and reported to Environmental Services, ABC, and highlighted in the Parish Council report for the Eye.
Cllr Krause suggested that Cllr Simkin’s support be sought for help re the problem of speeding and because he had funded the ‘fences’ at the village entrances in Hothfield.  Cllr Lister noted that these differentiated the entrance to the village.
An application form for a ward member grant for the Players’ storage container will be sent to the Clerk, to be forwarded to the Vice-chairman.

5. Minutes and Matters Arising

5.1 Minutes of 3rd September 2018
Resolved:

That the Minutes of the meeting of Westwell Parish Council held on 3rd September be approved and confirmed as a true record.
Minutes of 30th October 2018

Minute reference 3.3:  ‘there will have to be a 2m fire separation distance around it’ should be amended to ‘it must be 2m separate from the oil tank’.

Subject to this amendment:

Resolved:

That the Minutes of the meeting of Westwell Parish Council held on 30th October be approved and confirmed as a true record.
5.2   Matters Arising from the meeting of 3rd September 
The walk around parish assets is in hand with the Chairman, Vice-chairman and Cllr Lawrence.
Matters Arising from the meeting of 30th October

Updated Standing Orders were adopted at the meeting and Councillors are asked to ensure that they are familiar with their contents.

Cllr Mrs Wyatt and Cllr Lister met representatives from Hothfield Parish Council and Cllr Simkins at Chapel Road.  At the meeting it was agreed that speed strips will be put in on the A20, costs to be met from Cllr Simkins’ member grant.  Cllr Mrs Wyatt advised that the strips have been installed.  It was suggested that Cllr Simkins be approached to fund speed monitoring in Westwell Lane [see comments made during the Open Session].   Cllr Bartlett noted that the lane is subject to the national speed limit; the Chairman replied that Government guidance endorses a 40mph limit in AONBs.  Cllr Ms Farrington felt that this would result in excess signage in a rural lane but driver behaviour would unlikely change.  The Chairman and Cllr Lister stated that data are needed to show actual speeds, the situation could then be reviewed.  It was noted that there are already data for speeds through The Street, arising from the planning application for houses in The Wheel garden; Cllr Ms Farrington stated that data are needed together with information as to location.  The Chairman advised that visual signals are needed to bring about a change in driver behaviour, eg “fences” at the side of the road, as in Cades Rd, Hothfield, but acknowledged that there will be difficulty in enforcing.  
Cllr Mrs Wyatt proposed that Westwell Parish Council asks Cllr Simkins to fund and organise speed monitoring in the village from the waterworks corner into the village.

Resolved:

That Westwell Parish Council asks Cllr Simkins to fund and organise speed monitoring in the village from the waterworks corner into the village.
Cllr Lawrence noted a similar problem from Downs View.  The Chairman recommended surveying the speeds beyond the waterworks corner in the first instance, then rolling this out to Downs View if successful.
6. Planning matters
6.1  Planning applications received

No applications have been received.
6.2  Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda  
18/01558/AS & 18/01559/AS Change of use and conversion of one existing farm building to provide two holiday lets and change of use and conversion of one existing farm building for games room / alfresco dining area. Works include new doors and windows, alterations to the roofs, weatherboarding to the external walls and construction of new parking areas, external walls and gates
The change of use is thought commendable.  The low pitch of the roof will minimise the visual impact, in an open area of the AONB, but the proposed roofing material may make the building appear industrial.  It was noted that there are no windows facing the road or Lacton Manor; this will conserve the appearance as a repurposed agricultural building.  Cllr Bartlett asked if it will create employment, given that the conversion is of the turkey shed.  The Chairman replied that the construction will create jobs, and potentially those on holiday may also be involved with the new vineyard. Cllr Mrs Wyatt noted that the Westwell Parish Appraisal  supported the re-use of redundant agricultural buildings. Cllr Ms Farrington asked if all conversions would be supported; the Chairman advised that this would depend on the design
It was proposed that the application be supported, being in line with the Parish Council’s policy, expressed in the Appraisal, to make good use of redundant farm buildings. 

Resolved:

That the application be supported, being in line with the Parish Council’s policy, expressed in the Appraisal, to make good use of redundant farm buildings. 
6.3  Local Plan to 2030

The Chairman advised that the Inspectors’ report is expected in December followed by adoption in February.
The village confines exercise will be discussed at the KALC meeting on 14th November, during which it will be learned how many villages are involved.  An extension to the confines’ consultation period will be sought.  The Chairman noted that Ashford is one of the few boroughs without defined village boundaries.  This is being addressed in light of the Local Plan which has 2 policies relating to development in the villages:

HOU3a deals with small windfall development in the villages which could take place within the village confines.

HOU5 refers to bigger villages where development on the edge of the village can be accommodated.

There is, therefore, the need to define the boundaries.  The Chairman advised that Tutt Hill and Sandyhurst Lane are not listed as settlements and are, therefore, not included in the policy.  She noted that CPRE has asked for clarification that HOU3a does not override village protection conferred by the AONB.

A public meeting will be held on the exercise, to include the Appraisal which will be uploaded to the website.  

6.4 Other planning matters

6.4.1   Apta pots:  The company still intends to relocate but no date has yet been given.
6.4.2   Old Forge:  A decision is still awaited.
6.4.3   Travellers site:   ABC is moving to enforce, given the expiry of the temporary permission.  A map showing the location of the ‘triangle’ has been sent to Highways England in support of the PC’s request to resolve the outstanding issues on the triangle.  
7. Financial report

7.1  Progress against Budget to date    The updated spreadsheet was circulated.  
7.2  Payments in accordance with the Budget
Resolved: 

That the following payments be agreed in accordance with the Budget.
	Payments
	£

	Print Junction (October Westwell Eye)
	217.98

	Print Junction (November Westwell Eye)
	217.98

	Parish Hall Management Committee (contribution to hall insurance)
	450.00

	S Wood (salary September)
	500.93

	S Wood (salary October)
	500.93

	S Wood (expenses and allowances)
	25.19

	Charing Surgery Gardening Group
	50.00

	Ashford Borough Council (hedge cutting)
	360.00


	Receipts
	£

	Lloyds Bank interest
	1.32

	Cemetery fees
	238.00

	Precept
	7992.50

	Concurrent Functions Grant
	865.00

	Council Tax Support Grant
	130.00


                Balance (cheque and deposit accounts):   £ 32389.00   Balance (No 2 account):  £  4158.18
7.3  Works to which the Parish Council is committed
Repairs to the hall access track:  In hand with Frank Dwyer.
Pedestrian access to the playing field:  The Vice-chairman reported that he has written to the Highways’ steward twice to arrange a meeting between Frank Dwyer and Highways to discuss the proposal.  On Cllr Butcher’s recommendation the Vice-Chairman will now contact Lisa Willoughby (District Manager, Ashford), he will also contact Shepherd Neame which is pressing for an update on its offered contribution.
Players’ storage container:  The Chairman reported that the Players have been offered a container at a reasonable price; it will be sited on the playing field and the location has been agreed with neighbours.  To accommodate the container Frank Dwyer will arrange for the site to be levelled and scraped, in liaison with the Vice-chairman. Some works to trees, including a crown lift, are also needed; these are in hand.  The container will be set on railway sleepers to ensure the required airflow under and around it.  It is currently planned to be installed on November 16th. 
7.4  Eye financial report  Completed forms for the changes to the signing mandate have been sent to Lloyds Bank.
7.5  Draft Budget 2019-2020

The draft Budget was circulated.  
It was noted that an additional 143 properties will pay into the Precept after the parish boundary change. Consideration should be given as to whether the charge levied on each property should be unchanged, which would realise an increase in the Precept paid to the PC, or the Precept remain unchanged, leading to a decrease in the charge levied on each property.  It was noted that the additional properties will pay into the Precept for the first time, and this should be explained to the new properties and what it covers – this could be included in a ‘Welcome Pack’ for distribution.
Consequent upon the boundary change, information as to the following will be sought:

Which services to these properties provided by ABC will cease after the boundary change.  

Will the Concurrent Functions Grant increase in light of this.

Are the streetlights owned by ABC or KCC. 
Properties in Hoads Wood Gardens pay a management charge, what does this cover. 
The print run for the Eye will increase, additional costs to be determined.
The Chairman stressed the need to determine the number of additional properties by council tax band type to facilitate Budget calculations; this has been requested by the Clerk from ABC but not yet forthcoming. 
It was agreed that a Budget Working Group be set up, comprising the Chairman, Cllrs Butcher and Bartlett, the Clerk, and Cllr Mrs Wyatt if needed.

No provision is made for costs of the Eye printing in the draft Budget, but it was noted that expenditure on printing should be offset by revenues from advertisers and subscribers.  
The proposed contribution to reserves is to rebuild these after considerable expenditure on, eg the cemetery road. 
Cllr Bartlett asked what projects could be funded from an increase in the Precept, and suggested sound attenuation in the parish hall.  The Chairman and Cllr Mrs Wyatt agreed, noting that these should include projects elsewhere in the parish, eg Tutt Hill, Dunn Street and Sandyhurst Lane, and the new areas.
Projects suggested included:  wifi and a router in the parish hall; new parish signs in Sandyhurst Lane; a parish noticeboard in Sandyhurst Lane.

Cllr Bartlett suggested that there be no change to the current charge levied per property, which would realise an increase in the Precept.   Supporting this, the Chairman noted this would benefit everyone in the parish.
8. Clerk’s report 

8.1  Correspondence:  All correspondence has been circulated.  Cllr Mrs Wyatt to attend a KALC pilot course on Effective Higher Level Planning For Local Councils.
8.2  Clerk’s training report: No training has been offered.
8.3  GDPR:  No subject access requests have been received.  The PC will send a formal complaint to Lloyds Bank re loss of councillors’ data when submitting forms re the change to the signing mandate for the PC.
9. Reports from Parish representatives
9.1 KALC  The Chairman reported that the September meeting was attended by the Police District Commander, who took part in a Q&A session.  The Chairman and Cllr Bartlett will attend the AGM on November 17th; motions put forward for debate include a reduction in speed limits.  It was proposed that the motions be supported.
Resolved:

That the motions put forward for debate at the KALC AGM be supported.
9.2 ACRK   Cllr Butcher advised that the AGM will be held on November 13th, and will be the last AGM – the next will be the Annual Meeting of ACRK Ltd, which is becoming a CIO [Charitable Incorporated Organisation].  A management committee meeting was held on November 5th; it is hoped that the financial situation will improve – Cllr Simkins is working to reinstate the annual grant from KCC which has been withdrawn after being paid for 90 years.  Other funding avenues are also being explored.
9.3 Highways   See Matters Arising from October 30th.  Some potholes have been repaired; those in Pilgrims Way and Potters Corner have been marked but repairs not yet carried out.
9.4 Tree Warden   The report of the annual survey is in hand.  Cllr Ms Farrington and Cllr Lawrence will monitor the ivy-clad tree on Wheel land, which is leaning towards the highway.
9.5 Parish Hall Management Committee The Minutes of the latest meeting will be circulated.  A proposal to register the Committee as a CIO was agreed, in hand with Cllr Ms Farrington.  Quotes are being sought for acoustic panels – it was noted that the ceiling will not bear the weight of ceiling panels, therefore the walls will be lined.  A proposal to line an area of 20m2 at a cost of £4000 was thought not to be proportionate; the rear wall will be lined at a cost of £900, and if necessary more will be added.   High quality images are being sought to hang on the walls.
9.6 Playing Field Association  The PFA will be amalgamated with the Hall Committee as a CIO; there are no adverse implications for funding.   The replacement bin will be ordered by the Vice-chairman.  The list of repairs identified in the RoSPA annual inspection will be sent to the Chairman who will forward them to the Charing handyman if this is deemed appropriate after discussion with chairman of Charing PC .
9.7  Lorry parking  See item 4.  The Chairman’s statement on the need to continue the lorry parking trial was read on her behalf at the meeting of the JTB. This was submitted as a joint statement with Hothfield PC . The meeting confirmed ABC and KCC’s commitment to the trial.  
9.8  Broadband provision   A meeting with Nick Hammond is to be arranged; information on how to subscribe to improved broadband will be put into the Eye, when the details are available.
10. SLRA’s traffic speeds survey in Sandyhurst Lane

Cllr Bartlett advised that concerns re traffic speeds in Sandyhurst Lane have been raised, but is speeding perceived or actual?  To answer this SLRA commissioned 2 surveys.  The results showed that 30% exceeded the speed limit in the 40mph zone, and 60% in the 30mph zone.  These show that the perception that vehicles are speeding is accurate.  Cllr Bartlett asked what action should the PC take, given the upcoming change to the parish boundary.  
The Chairman advised that the 30mph restriction applies where it is advised, ie where there are houses on both sides of the road.  The 40mph restriction is a more recent introduction.  Cllr Bartlett stated that there is an interactive speed sign at the Boughton Aluph end of the lane, which may contribute to lower speeds in this area.  
The Chairman and Cllr Lister noted that changes in car engineering have led to better braking, which may have changed driver behaviour – cars are driven faster because drivers are aware of the shorter braking distances.
The Chairman stressed the need to identify the issues; Cllr Ms Farrington agreed, citing safety issues at the Potters Corner end of the lane due to the absence of a footway.  Cllr Lister asked if pinchpoints should be put in.
Cllr Ms Farrington stated that the danger arose from speed in a shared space. Given the information from the survey, the PC would like to understand the behaviours and issues behind the problem, of which breaking the speed limit is a symptom.

The Chairman stated that the PC will welcome a working  group meeting with SLRA, which commissioned the survey, and it was proposed that the Chairman and Vice-chairman meet representatives  of the SLRA team.

Resolved:

That the Chairman and Vice-chairman meet representatives from the Sandyhurst Lane Residents’ Association, who commissioned the traffic speeds survey.

Cllr Bartlett to arrange the meeting.
11. Battle’s Over:  commemoration of the end of the Great War in 1918

As part of the nationwide celebrations, the beacon will be lit at 7.00pm; the Vice-chairman to ask Nigel Cackett to make the arrangements for the beacon, including supply of the gas poker.
Churchwardens will arrange that the church bells take part in the ‘Ringing out for Peace’ at 7.05pm.

The Chairman will ask Richard Scarratt to read the ‘Tribute to the Millions’, before the beacon is lit.
12. Any other business
12.1  Westwell Lane, Tutt Hill, will be closed from November 26th for 3 weeks for gas main works. 
12.2  The PC has been asked to consider changing its start time, meeting day or venue, where there is a diary clash with other hall bookings.  It was suggested that the PC meets in St Mary’s Church on such occasions.
13. Dates for future meetings
7th January, 4th March, 25th March (Annual Parish Meeting), 14th May, 1st July, 2nd Sept, 4th November 2019.
The meeting closed at 9.50pm.
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